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As we kick off the new year, it's the perfect time to start planning 
for your spring garden and preparing for the months ahead. In this 
edition, we’ve got a variety of tips and resources to help you through 
the winter season.
    With the cold nights we've been having, even I’ve had pipes burst, 
so don’t take the pipe freezing advice lightly—now is the time to 
ensure your home and farm are prepared.
    We have a variety of 2025 calendars available at our office- 
including nutrition education recipe and Cook Wild calendars, beef 
resource management calendar, and growing your own garden 
calendar! Calendars are great for keeping records and planning; 
stop by our office and pick one up. 
    Stay safe, warm, and prepared as we head into the year. We’re 
here to support you with all your agricultural and natural resource 
needs!

Warmest regards,

Inside this issue:A note from your ANR Agent
• Caring for houseplants in the winter
• Winter water reminders for 

livestock
• Disaster preparedness- winter tips 

and reminders
• Managing food without power
• Protecting people, pets, pipes and 

plants from cold weather
• Car survival kit
• Avoid winter health risks
• Eastern Kentucky Farmer 

conference
• Microprocessing Workshop
• KY State Apiarist zoom series
• Recipes: Vegetable barley soup and
•
• Plant order form
•

Cabbage Jambalaya

Stay Connected with Pike County ANR and other Extension 
programs:
Website: pike.ca.uky.edu/anr
Facebook: UK Pike County Agriculture and Natural Resources

Our office will be closed on 
January 20th



Yellowing and dropping leaves are often a sign of overwatering. On the other hand, rapid leaf drop 

may be an indication that the plant needs water. You shouldn’t rely on the top of the soil as an indicator 

about moisture content. The soil surface dries quickly. Instead, plunge your finger into the soil about 1 to 

2 inches deep. If it’s dry at that depth, water. If not, don’t and check again a few days later.

Humidity levels in heated houses can be as much as 10% to 20% lower, and many houseplants 

suffer because of that. There are ways to improve the environment for your plants. First, group them 

together, because plants transpire moisture from their leaves. By clustering your plants, they can take 

advantage of that expelled moisture. If you have room and ample light, clustering them together in a 

bathroom or kitchen is a good idea, because those are the most humid areas of the house.

You could also place your plants next to or above a tray of water. You can elevate your pots above 

the water in the tray by placing them on stones, so that the bottom of the pots aren’t resting in water. If 

you have a humidifier, plants will benefit from being placed close to it.

Sunlight, when it shows up at all, hits at a lower angle during the winter, so you may have to move 

your plants to find more light. Look for a south or west facing window for the best light, but don’t move 

them too close to that window to avoid drafts.

Finally, don’t worry about fertilizing your houseplants during the winter. In early spring, when new 

growth starts to appear or the green seems to brighten, resume fertilizing. Until then, let your plant rest 

and enjoy a long winter’s nap.

For more information about caring for houseplants, contact the Pike County Cooperative Extension 

office of the University of Kentucky Cooperative Extension Service.

Caring for houseplants in the winter
Source: Rick Durham, extension professor, UK Department of Horticulture

Inside or out, plants go through seasonal cycles in 

their growth and their needs. Whether your houseplants 

live inside year-round or just come in to overwinter, they 

can be undone by things like temperatures, dry air, too 

much water and limited light.

Many house plants slow their growth rate in the 

winter or even go dormant, so they need less water to 

stay hydrated. Providing them with too much water can 

cause root rot, which can end up killing them. 

Drought-tolerant plants, such as succulents or cacti, will only need very occasional water 

depending on how much light they are receiving.  Some water every two to three weeks may 

suffice.



Winter water reminders for livestock
Sources: Jeff Lehmkuhler, UK extension beef specialist

 As temperatures get colder, most producers begin to focus their attention on getting stored forages 

to their animals. It’s also a good time to remember available water for livestock in the winter is critical to 

health and survival. 

Winter brings challenges of battling frozen waterers and frozen plumbing. Another factor is that 

animals may consume less water in the winter for a variety of reasons including environmental 

temperature, feed moisture, body size and level of milk production. 

During cold weather, your animals’ energy requirements will increase so they can maintain their body 

temperature. To meet that extra demand, you will likely increase their dry matter intake, if they can 

physically consume more feed. Water intake will affect their dry matter intake. If water sources are limited 

or frozen, animals won’t be able to compensate for the colder temperatures. 

You have several options to deliver clean, fresh water to livestock, even on the coldest days of the 

year. Think about your actual water source. Are you using natural surface water sources? Do you have 

waterers installed or are you thinking of installing them? Surface water presents challenges that will require 

more work. You have to make sure the water quality downstream is good and that streambank quality is 

preserved. You’ll also have to check them often to make sure the surface is not frozen. 

Large storage tanks are an option, but they still require frequent checks for ice. You could install a 

continuous flow valve in a storage tank to prevent freezing, but you’ll have to have an overflow directing 

water away from the tank to prevent excessive mud. 

If you have electricity available at the winter feeding site, you have a great number of watering options. 

You can add an electric heater to almost any watering system. 

If electricity is not available, you could research ways to harvest geothermal heat. A variety of watering 

systems on the market harvest geothermal heat from the ground below the tank, keeping water thawed 

and available to livestock even in the coldest of environments. Most of these waterers use heat tubes 

buried deep into the ground, allowing for geothermal heat to rise and keep water supply lines and the 

drinking trough thawed. While these systems do a good job of keeping pipes and floats from freezing they 

are not ice-free. Depending on the amount of animal traffic using the waterer and environmental 

temperature, you may still need to remove a thin layer of ice over the drinking area on very cold days. 

Regardless of the method you choose, your animals need clean, fresh and available water this winter. 

For more information on livestock water and nutrition requirements, contact the Pike County 

Cooperative Extension Service.













Fee
$50

Homebased
Microprocessing

Workshop

To register & for additional
dates/locations:

ukfcs.net/HBM

Homebased Microprocessors are
farmers who grow and harvest
produce to use in their value-
added products. Homebased
microprocessors are required to
grow a predominant ingredient
in the products they make. The
first step to becoming certified
as a homebased microprocessor
is to attend a Homebased
Microprocessor (HBM) workshop
presented by the University of
Kentucky.

9:30 a.m. - 2:30 p.m.

http://fcs-hes.ca.uky.edu/homebased_processing_microprocessing


Pike County Extension Service
148 Trivette Drive

Pikeville, KY 41501
 (606) 432-2534

Fax: (606) 432-2536
www.uky.edu





Please note that plant availability is limited. All orders will 
be processed on a first-come, first-served basis. Should you 
have any questions, feel free to contact our office at 
606-432-2534.
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